
WHITEMARSH TOWNSHIP 
EMERGENCY SERVICE BOARD 

AGENDA 
BARREN HILL VOLUNTEER FIRE COMPANY 

WEDNESDAY, JUNE 21, 2023 
7:00 P.M. 

 
 
 

CALL TO ORDER:    TIME:____________   
 

 
1. APPROVAL OF MINUTES- April 19, 2023 meeting 

2. ANNOUNCEMENTS/CHAIRPERSON’S COMMENTS 

3. FIRE MARSHAL/EMC REPORT  

a. Welcome Andrew Thomas 

4. CHIEF REPORTS      

a. Barren Hill Volunteer Fire Company   

b. Spring Mill Fire Company   

c. Whitemarsh Ambulance  

d. Whitemarsh Police  

5. TOWNSHIP MANAGER’S REPORT 

6. PUBLIC WORKS DIRECTOR’S REPORT 

7. SUPERVISOR’S REPORT 

8. CIVILIAN COMMENTS 

9. TRAINING 

10. OLD BUSINESS 

a. Fireworks Ordinance Amendment and Fees 

11. NEW BUSINESS 

12. NEXT SCHEDULED MEETING 

August 16, 7:00 PM at Spring Mill Fire Company  

13. ADJOURNMENT     TIME______________ 

 
 
 



WHITEMARSH TOWNSHIP EMERGENCY SERVICES BOARD 
APRIL 19, 2023 

MEETING MINUTES 
 

John Lukens chaired the mee�ng beginning at 7:00 p.m. at Spring Mill Fire Company 
 
In atendance: 
Fran McCusker, BOS Rep 
Jack Fields, Public Works Director 
Chris Ward, Chief WTPD 
Rebecca Werner, Chief, WCAA 
Chris Schwartz, Chief, BHFC 
Renard Rose, President, BHFC 
Wayne Masters Jr., Chief, SMFC 
John Pierce, President, SMFC 
John Lukens, Chair 
Eileen Behr, Vice Chair 
Chad Waters, Civilian Rep. 
Alex DiGiacomo, Jr, Civilian Rep (arrived at 7:10 p.m.) 
Carol Proud, Civilian Rep 
2 Members of the Public 
 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

• Jack Fields made a mo�on and Eileen Behr seconded to approve the minutes as 
submited.  Mo�on passed. 

 
ANNOUNCEMENTS / CHAIRPERSON’S COMMENTS 

• John Lukens recognized that the Ordinance for the Emergency Services Board had been 
updated by the Township Supervisors to include the Public Works Director and he 
welcomed Public Works Director Jack Fields to the Board. 

 
FIRE MARSHAL / EMC REPORT, Chief Ward reported 

• Incident Ac�on Plan for Whitemarsh Day, Saturday, April 22, 2023, has been submited 
by Fire Inspector Nate DiDonato and has been distributed. 

• Fire Marshal selec�on process is under way and we hope to have a new Fire Marshal in 
place in a few weeks. 

 
CHIEF REPORTS 
District # 29 – Barren Hill Volunteer Fire Company, Chris Schwartz, Chief and Renard Rose, 
President 

• Report atached 
• Barren Hill is making progress in their hiring process for a new fire fighter. 



• Their Truck Commitee is working on replacing their ladder truck.  They es�mate a 28 to 
36 month process, at a cost of approximately $2,000,000.00. 

• The Fire Company’s Fund Raising Campaign for the new Ladder Truck is not going well, 
with only approximately a 7% return. 

District # 45 – Spring Mill Fire Company, Wayne Masters, Chief and John Pierce, President 
• Report atached. 
• 2022 Report also atached 
• Spring Mill is working with the Township and the Township Manager on planning events 

to celebrate the Fire Company’s 100th Anniversary. 
 

Whitemarsh Ambulance, Rebecca Werner, Chief 
• Report atached 
• The Squad is working on keeping up to date on progressive medicine and prac�ces. 
• Chief Werner reported on the Squad Command Staff training and cer�fica�on as 

trainers for many of the medical protocols that they need. 
• The Squad has been working with Whitemarsh Litle League and Girls So�ball on general 

First Aid and CPR Training. 
• New 318-4 is going to be delivered 1 ½ months before the expected delivery date. 
• The Squad has a new member, a sta�on dog, a golden doodle, that is being trained as a 

Comfort Dog with Mental Health training. 
 
Whitemarsh Police, Christopher Ward, Chief of Police 

• April 22nd is Drug Take Back at the Police Sta�on 
• Sgt. Mike Kolar has been appointed Community Policing Sergeant. 
• Police are working with the Colonial School District to prepare for end of the school year 

ac�vi�es to include dances/proms and gradua�ons. 
 

TOWNSHIP MANAGER’S REPORT 
• Report informa�on distributed prior to the mee�ng. 
• NO Report at mee�ng. 

 
PUBLIC WORKS, Jack Fields, Director of Public Works 

• Provided update on various road projects in the Township. 
• Jack reported that he is working with Sue McCloskey to obtain informa�on from the Fire 

Companies on their fire apparatus for insurance purposes. 
o Fire companies requested to provide informa�on to Mrs. McCloskey on their 

vehicles and es�mated values as soon as possible. 
 

• John Pierce made a mo�on to accept all of the reports provided and Jack Fields 
seconded.  Mo�on passed. 

 
 
 



SUPERVISOR’S REPORT, Fran McCusker BOS Representa�ve 
• No Report but thanked all of our first responders for all that they do for the community. 

 
CIVILIAN COMMENTS 

• Eileen Behr asked Chief Werner if all of the calls for service reported in the ambulance 
report are Whitemarsh Township responses or all responses that the Squad makes. 

o Chief Werner advised that this is all calls for service, regardless of loca�on. 
 

TRAINING 
• Chief Schwartz reports that Barren Hill’s Training Coordinator has planned Rail Safety 

Training for Monday, May 8, 2023, at Barren Hill Fire Company. 
o They are trying to make this training “Whitemarsh Specific.” 

• Montgomery County is also working to plan Rail Safety Training on the County Level. 
• Barren Hill’s Training Coordinator is trying to set-up some rail car training with SEPTA. 
• Chair Lukens asked if the Fire Companies have done a pre-plan training for the Trenton 

Cut-off, especially for access points. 
o Chief Schwartz responded on response planning and training. 

 
OLD BUSINESS 

• President Rose had a ques�on about the language in the Emergency Services Board 
Ordinance that states that the President of the Fire Company only serves a one-year 
term at the discre�on of the Fire Company. 

o There was general discussion. 
o Supervisor McCusker and Alex DiGiacomo provided an interpreta�on that this 

mirrors the term of elec�on from the Fire Company and is not a restric�on, but a 
confirma�on of the Fire Companies elec�on. 
 

• Eileen Behr opened a discussion on the Township Fireworks Ordinance. 
o Whitemarsh costs are $200.00 for the Permit and $300.00 for the Fire Company 

Stand-by. 
o Other Townships charge $500.00 for these Stand-bys. 
o Ques�on/ Discussion on Holidays or “Special Days” that should have higher 

Stand-by fees due to volunteers having to leave their families and staff these 
events on Holidays. 

o Discussion on whether or not the Stand-by is required by Law (Local, State, or 
Federal). 
 General consensus was not required by Law. 
 Required by Na�onal Fire Code. 
 May also be required by the hosts insurance company and for the general 

safety of the public. 
o Fire Companies were asked for their thoughts and ideas on the subject. 

 Chief Masters deferred to Barren Hill, as they rarely have fireworks in 
their response area. 



 Chief Schwartz noted that the Ordinance refers to Consumer Fireworks, 
which does not cover Display or Professional Display Fireworks. 

 Ordinance and State Law address consumer Fireworks. 
o Discussion went back to defining “Holidays” or “Special Days” for Stand-bys.  

Also wanted to define what costs the Fire Companies thought were appropriate 
for these Stand-bys. 
 Statement was made that Stand-bys are “Not fair to the volunteers on 

holidays, as they are taken away from their families and barbecues.” 
 Also, there should not be mul�ple displays permited in the Township on 

the same evening. 
o General ques�on on who writes the Ordinance/ Rules for the Township on 

Display Fireworks. 
 Answered with the Township Solicitor. 

o General Discussion was held. 
o It was pointed out that there is a need to set the �mes for fireworks displays in 

the Township Ordinance. 
o Chief Schwartz reported that there is no consensus with the County Fire Chiefs. 
o Discussion agreement on Stand-by costs. 

 General Stand-by $500.00 
 Holiday Stand-by  $2,500.00 
 Holidays defined as 

 July 3 and 4 
 December 31 
 Memorial Day 
 Labor Day 
 Thanksgiving 
 Christmas 

o Permits need to be approved 30 days in advance, not submited, or automa�c 
denial.  (Gives Fire Company �me to schedule. 

o Chief Ward reported that the current Ordinance requires the host to have a 
Bond for these events.  This had not previously been recognized or enforced. 

o Eileen Behr volunteered Chief Ward and herself to discuss this mater with the 
Township Manager for further Township ac�on. 
 

NEW BUSINESS 
• Chief Schwartz reported that the Township failed to no�fy Emergency Services of a Road 

Closing last Saturday, ci�ng this as an example of the lack of communica�ons that he 
believes exists. 

o Church Road was closed from Ridge Pike to Park Avenue on short no�ce. 
o Chief Ward noted that the Fire Marshal normally makes these no�fica�ons. 

 
• Chief Schwartz reports that the County has s�ll not implemented the Box Card changes 

on responses that were submited in April of 2022. 



o Chief Masters reported that Box Card changes are taking 12 to 16 months to 
complete due to Montgomery County Communica�ons being short staffed. 

o There was a General Discussion on this issue. 
 

• Chief Schwartz wanted to know when the Township was going to no�fy his company 
that there is an approved Fireworks Permit for May 6, 2023. 

o Chief Ward advised that the Police are unaware of a permit being issued. 
o These items are being reviewed by the Township’s third-party Codes 

Enforcement company, that also has a Fire Marshal component. 
 Fire Chief unaware of this. 

o Chief Ward will follow-up. 
 

• Chief Schwartz wanted to know what the Township was doing with Pennsylvania State 
Act 91 of the Tax Code that provides First Responder volunteers with some tax breaks.  
This issue was brought up previously. (Act of October 29, 2020, P.L. 739, No.91, Cl. 35- 
Health and Safety 35 PA.C.S.) 

o This is Tax relief for volunteers 
o Tax Credits 
o Lower Merion Township already has, Plymouth Township is working on this. 
o Chair Lukens and Chief Schwartz commented that if we are looking to be the 

Gold Standard, we should have this. 
o Available since 2016 and we should push this forward 
o Discussion on this being a Good Recruitment tool/ incen�ve for poten�al 

volunteers. 
o This would be in addi�on to Pay-per-call. 
o Chief Schwartz to obtain sample informa�on/Ordinance from Lower Merion. 
o Noted that York County and that area have high par�cipa�on in this program. 
o Ques�on if the Township is looking into this. 
o Recommenda�on for the Emergency Services Board to look into this and push it 

forward to the Township. 
o Informa�on will be forwarded to Chair Lukens and Eileen Behr. 
o Chief Schwartz reported that the Montgomery County Fire Chiefs Associa�on is 

trying to get this in front of the County Commissioners 
o School Districts would be approached a�er that. 

 
• Discussion returned to the County’s handling of the Box Card changes for responses in 

Whitemarsh Township. 
o Again, Montgomery County Communica�ons is short-handed, so the people who 

process these cards are stuck filling in emergency dispatch posi�ons more than 
half their �me. 

o There is also a push for the County to use their own standardized dispatch plan 
for fires. 

o Reiterated that changes are at least 12 to 16 months out from submission. 
o Chair Lukens ques�oned if this was a Public Safety Issue. 



o Reported that this is a common theme across all County Funded disciplines. 
 

• Chief Schwartz started a conversa�on on equipment costs/ fire truck costs in 
Whitemarsh Township and the lack of a funding stream. 

o Chief Schwartz believes that the Township needs to address the system that they 
are currently working under. 

o 30% of residents donate, while 70% of the residents don’t appreciate or 
recognize the value of the fire service. 

o General Discussion occurred. 
o Supervisor McCusker advised that no one listens un�l you say, “We are raising 

taxes.” 
 If you say you are going to raise taxes, you have to say why you are doing 

so and present informa�on to the public. 
o Chief Masters advised that Fund Drives no longer work to fund the Fire 

Departments. 
 Spring Mill’s property lease and Ballroom rentals keep them afloat. 

o Supervisor McCusker advised that you must remove the extras that you provide 
that are unfunded.  He used Santa visits as an example. 
 Both Chief Schwartz and Chief Masters advised that the Santa visits can’t 

be removed- they mean too much. 
 Supervisor McCusker advised that this is how you show people that you 

are underfunded. 
o Chief Masters believes that the Township needs to look into this. 
o Supervisor McCusker advised that residents don’t want to see their taxes raised 

for any reason. 
 There would have to be an adver�sement that we can’t afford to 

maintain these services under the current model. 
 Must show a five- or ten-year plan for the tax increase. 

o Alex DiGiacomo asked a ques�on, “Does the Township have a plan for fire 
service in the future and are they willing to talk openly about this plan?” 

o Chief Schwartz stated that “we need to start this discussion now, not in the 
Budget season.  Sugges�ng the Budget process does not leave enough �me to 
complete such a large topic. 

o Chief Schwartz believes the Emergency Services Board should be pushing this 
forward. 

o There was a discussion on including all emergency services in this discussion. 
 Chief Ward removed the Police Department as a full division of the 

Township. 
 It was agreed that this only applies to the two fire companies and the 

ambulance. 
o Chair Lukens asked if there could be a mee�ng organized with the Stakeholders 

on money issues? 
o Supervisor McCusker advised that he will discuss this w/ the Twp. Manager and 

set-up a mee�ng on this subject, possibly including another supervisor. 



o Carol Proud asked about making this a fee, similar to other fees, as opposed to a 
tax.  Should it be a Fire Service Fee or a Fire Service Tax? 

o Chief Schwartz inquired about all of the elected supervisors visi�ng the fire 
houses and ambulance building to beter understand the needs of the 
emergency services. 

o Further discussion needed. 
 

• Chief Masters asked about the Boat Ramp that is scheduled to be built as part of the 901 
Washington Development.  This would be emergency services only access. 

o Chief Masters met with the architect who said that the developer is wai�ng on 
the Township to get the Permits necessary to build the ramp.  The project can’t 
proceed without the permits. 

 
GOOD and WELFARE 

• Alex DiGiacomo publicly thanked the Whitemarsh Community Ambulance for the care 
and treatment that they provided to his father-in-law recently.  Alex noted the 
professionalism and care the Squad displayed to his father-in-law and en�re family 
during their emergency. 

 
NEXT SCHEDULED MEETING 
The next mee�ng of the Emergency Services Board is scheduled for 7:00pm on Wednesday, 
June 21, 2023 at the Barren Hill Volunteer Fire Company. 
 
ADJOURMENT 
Mo�on by Alex DiGiacomo, Jr and seconded by Carol Proud to adjourn the mee�ng. It was 
approved by unanimous vote. The mee�ng was adjourned at 8:14 pm. 



Andrew G. Thomas 
Fire Marshal 

616 Germantown Pike 
Lafayette Hill, PA 19444 

Phone: 610-825-3535 ext. 2614 
Email: athomas@whitemarshtwp.org 

WHITEMARSH TOWNSHIP 

To:  Emergency Services Board 

From:  ANDREW THOMAS, FIRE MARSHAL 

Subject:          06/21/2023 ESB FM Report 
 
Date:  June 14, 2023 

cc:   
   
 

• Miscellaneous: 
o Started with the township on June 5, 2023- went in service with the county as FM32 

on June 7, 2023-email was sent out to the Chiefs of the township emergency service 
partners  

 
• Incidents: 

o June 7, 2023 Assisted FM41 at a commercial building fire at 861 Butler Pk in 
Whitpain Twp for FM46 

o 491 Bethlehem Pike Fire Alarm was entered in as a security alarm by MCDPS and 
created a 20 min delay in fire service dispatch. 

o Fire alarms- LUX 2025 Joshua Rd, 4820 Marble Hill, 4813 Marble Hill, 2025 Julia 
Drive 

 
• Fire & EMS Departments: 

o Met with the Chief of Police, CH45, CH318, BC318, FM32-1&2, and career staff so 
far continuing progress of meeting with Chiefs and members of the township 
emergency service partners  
 

• Emergency Management: 
o June 14, 2023 Tour of the MCDPS Special Ops Substation / Warehouse 500 Virginia 

Drive, Fort Washington, PA 19034 June 14, 2023 
 

• Inspections/Code Enforcement:  
o 127 inspections completed YTD 84% increase from this time last year 
o Currently on Box 32-25 (Campus Drive & Militia Hill Road)  
o Boxes 40-44 inspected  
o Boxes 21,22, and 27 inspected  
o Boxes 45, 20, 23, 24, and 31 over 90% inspected  

 558 inspections since the start of the program  
 Over $80,000 in revenue billed (since the start of the program) over $71,000 

collected since the start of the program 

mailto:athomas@whitemarshtwp.org


  

 

 
 

• Fire Prevention/Safety: 
o Spring Mill Point- Fire Safety/Extinguisher training 
o Or-Ami- Fire Safety/Extinguisher training 
o Montessori- Fire Safety/Extinguisher training 

 
• Fireworks Display Locally: 

o Whitemarsh: 
 June 24, 2023-9:15pm- Liberty Hill-Union League (private event) 
 June 28, 2023-9:45pm or 10pm- Whitemarsh Valley (private event) 
 June 30, 2023-9:15pm- Liberty Hill-Union League (private event) 
 June 30, 2023-9:00pm- Green Valley (private event) 

o Whitpain: 
 July 3, 2023- 9:00pm- Cedarbrook County Club (private event) 
 July 3, 2023- 9:30pm- Bluestone Country Club (private event) 
 July 7, 2023- 9:15pm- Blue Bell Country Club (private event) 

o Conshohocken: 
 July 3, 2023- 9:30pm- Sutcliffe Park Area (public event-area around park 

closed) 
o Wissahickon: 

 July 7, 2023- 9pm- Wissahickon High School (public event) 
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